# MINUTES OF REGULAR TELEPHONE CONFERENCE/VIDEO MEETING

#### **December 8, 2020**

# MONTGOMERY CITY COUNCIL

# **CALL TO ORDER**

Mayor Sara Countryman declared a quorum was present and called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Present:

Sara Countryman

Mayor

Carol Langley

City Council Place # 1

Kevin Lacy

City Council Place # 2

T.J. Wilkerson

City Council Place #3

Julie Davis

City Council Place # 4

Tom Cronin

City Council Place # 5

Also Present: Richard Tramm

City Administrator

Dave McCorquodale

Assistant City Administrator

Susan Hensley

City Secretary

Alan Petrov

City Attorney

#### **INVOCATION**

T.J. Wilkerson gave the Invocation.

# PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO FLAGS

# VISITOR/CITIZENS FORUM:

Any citizen with business not scheduled on the agenda may speak to the City Council, Prior to speaking, each speaker must be recognized by the Mayor. Council may not discuss or take any action on an item, but may place the issue on a future agenda. The number of speakers along with the time allowed per speaker may be limited.

Mayor Countryman advised the City received three letters to be read under Citizen's Comments as follows:

Cheryl Fox – who commented on the appointment of the MEDC Board of Directors. Ms. Fox said as a prior MEDC Director, she did not feel the appointment of Mr. Bill Clevenger would be a wise appointment due to a tax bill that has not been resolved and he has not withdrawn his financial interest in the use of the City's slogan. Ms. Fox commented that Mr. Clevenger's food truck, which is approved, shows he has a lack of respect for the historical value she places on the downtown area of Montgomery. Ms. Fox said she could understand having the food truck for events, but not as a full-time business. Ms. Fox commented that Mr. Jeff Angelo has been an awesome community-minded businessperson and runs a beautiful business in the community and always has the City first on his agenda and has invested much of himself in bringing people into the City.

Kambra Drummond – who wrote about Mr. Clevenger being considered for a position on the MEDC Board commented on him being in arrears in property taxes, and he has submitted a trademark application for the slogan "the Birthplace of the Texas Flag" to be used for personal gain. Ms. Drummond commented on Mr. Clevenger's food trailer and the impact that it will have on the Historic District and feels it will be a terrible distraction and feels it has no historic value or charm. Ms. Drummond said all new businesses in town are required to have their signs approved and asked why Mr. Clevenger was not having to conduct his business preparations like all the rest of them and allowed to have a food truck parked overnight. Ms. Drummond said the ordinance that she had to follow for festivals states no food trucks can be parked in the City overnight. Ms. Drummond expressed that she would have no faith or confidence in his ability to make sound decisions and does not trust his judgment in matters regarding the economic growth of the community.

Bobby and Jennifer Skinner – expressed their opposition to appointment of Bill Clevenger to the MEDC Board stating this was due to his unresolved federal tax debt, and because he has not withdrawn his personal interest in financially benefitting from the use of the City slogan that he said he would gift the City. They stated that Mr. Clevenger while owing taxes has purchased several pieces of land, new vehicles, and started several new businesses instead of paying his taxes. The Skinners stated they believe Mr. Clevenger's lack of fiscal responsibility is why he should not be entrusted with the economic development decisions of the City. The Skinners stated the trademark application infers that Mr. Clevenger would be biased when MEDC is presented with a project where he would financially

gain regardless of the negative impact on others and the City. The Skinners said they are opposed to Mr. Clevenger being responsible for the decisions of our City's economic development and they have no faith in his ability to make sound decisions for the City of Montgomery based upon his lack of financial responsibility and attempts to personally gain financially from a City. The Skinners said there are four other candidates with untarnished records.

Mr. Tramm stated he also had a request from Bill Clevenger and Rebecca Huss to be able to speak tonight. Mayor Countryman asked if they were received before the 3:00 p.m. deadline. Mr. Tramm said neither of the requests was received before 3:00 p.m. today, but both are in attendance this evening. Mr. Tramm advised Rebecca Huss wanted to speak on the MEDC Board appointment, and Bill Clevenger originally asked to speak under public comments but was not sure if he wanted to speak on the specific agenda item. Mr. Clevenger advised he would wait for the MEDC Board appointment item.

# **CONSENT AGENDA:**

- 1. Matters related to the approval of minutes of the Regular Meeting held on November 10, 2020, and Special Meeting held on November 17, 2020.
- 2. Consideration and possible action regarding an Application by Chipotle Mexican Grill, #3816, for a BG Wine and Beer Retailer's Permit located at 20165 Eva Street, Montgomery.
- Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of an Escrow Agreement by and between City of Montgomery, Texas and Josh Cheatham regarding Montgomery Food Truck Park (Dev. No. 2007).
- 4. Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of an Escrow Agreement by and between the City of Montgomery, Texas and Devpoint, LLC for the Kammerer 389 Acre Tract Development (Dev No. 2006).
- 5. Consideration and possible action regarding authorizing Jones and Carter to prepare a Utility and Economic Feasibility Study for Devpoint, LLC for the Kammerer 389 Acre Tract Development (Dev. No. 2006).
- 6. Consideration and possible action regarding the Annual Renewal of the Permit for Cedar Crest Mobile Home Park.

Tom Cronin moved to approve the Consent Agenda items as presented. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

#### **CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION:**

7. Consideration and possible action regarding electing the Mayor Pro-Tem.

Tom Cronin moved to reappoint T.J. Wilkerson as Mayor Pro-Tem. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

8. Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of the following Ordinance: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND ALLOWING, UNDER THE ACT GOVERNING THE TEXAS MUNICIPAL RETIREMENT SYSTEM, "UPDATED SERVICE CREDITS" IN SAID SYSTEM ON AN ANNUAL BASIS FOR SERVICE PERFORMED BY QUALIFYING MEMBERS OF SUCH SYSTEM WHO AT THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF THE ALLOWANCE ARE MEMBERS OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY; PROVIDING FOR INCREASED PRIOR AND CURRENT SERVICE ANNUITIES FOR RETIREES AND BENEFICIARIES OF DECEASED RETIREES OF THE CITY; PROVIDING FOR PARTICIPATION OF THE CITY IN THE SUPPLEMENTAL DEATH BENEFITS FUND OF THE TEXAS MUNICIPAL RETIREMENT SYSTEM, TO PROVIDE CERTAIN IN-SERVICE DEATH BENEFITS FOR EMPLOYEES, AND DEATH BENEFITS FOR ANNUITANTS WHOSE LAST EMPLOYMENT BEFORE RETIREMENT WAS WITH THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS. AUTHORIZING AND ALLOWING, UNDER THE ACT GOVERNING THE TEXAS MUNICIPAL RETIREMENT SYSTEM, RESTRICTED PRIOR SERVICE CREDIT TO EMPLOYEES WHO ARE MEMBERS OF THE SYSTEM FOR SERVICE PREVIOUSLY PERFORMED FOR VARIOUS OTHER PUBLIC ENTITIES FOR WHICH THEY HAVE NOT RECEIVED CREDITED SERVICE; AND ESTABLISHING AN EFFECTIVE DATE FOR THE ORDINANCE.

Mr. Tramm presented the information advising the City currently participates in the Texas Municipal Retirement System ("TMRS"). Mr. Tramm said there was previous discussion during a previous year's budget meeting to look at adding components to the City's Retirement Plan. Mr. Tramm said they did not do this during the budget process because he had advised City Council that if the sales tax revenue increased beyond the budget estimates that were approved, there were items that he would be bringing to City Council for and this is one of those items. Mr. Tramm advised the November 2020 sales tax revenues were up over 36% from November 2019. Mr. Tramm advised that for this

Ordinance to go into effect January 1, 2021, it would have to be adopted before December 31, 2020, which is the reason for it being presented tonight.

Mr. Tramm stated he was asking City Council to consider four (4) changes to include Restricted Prior Service Credit that would add prior government service time to staff's existing service time but does not add any cost to the City. Mr. Tramm said the second item was supplemental death benefits, which would provide active employees a death benefit amount to be paid to the beneficiaries approximately equal to their current annual salary, plus any retirement benefits they contributed, and for retired employees a flat rate of \$7,500. Mr. Tramm said the third item is the inclusion of updated service credits at 50%, which would allow the employee, upon retirement, to have their payment calculated based on three of the last four years of salary with the final year excluded, instead of the payment calculated on every year of their employment. Mr. Tramm said the fourth and final item would be the inclusion of a cost-of-living adjustment at 50% for retiree payments. Mr. Tramm said the primary benefit to the City for considering approval of these benefits is in the hiring and retaining of long-term loyal employees. Mr. Tramm advised Mr. Colin Davidson, Senior Regional Manager with TMRS, was present to answer any questions. Mr. Tramm said he had spoken with the department heads about this, and most notably in the Police Department questions about retirement benefits come up when trying to hire experienced employees.

Mr. Tramm said that when looking at the other cities in the area that we normally compare ourselves to they do offer the updated service credits, cost of living increase, most offer supplemental death benefits and they all offer the restricted prior service credit.

Mr. Davidson advised he was present to answer any questions that City Council might have to the additions. Mr. Davidson advised the updated service credit option does not completely exclude a person's career and said TMRS essentially calculates a benefit for retirees based on the money that is in their account when they retire, so all their contributions, matching funds, accumulated interest, and then for cities that offer the updated service credit it also adds that amount in.

Julie Davis asked about the benefit of changing the inclusion of service credit and what is the cost to the City. Mr. Davidson said the additional cost with the updated service credit and the cost-of-living adjustments, one affects the current employees (updated service credit), and the cost-of-living adjustments affect the retirees. Mr. Davidson said, by law, the City cannot adopt the cost-of-living adjustments for retirees without the updated service credits for active employees. Mr. Davidson said the combination of the two increases the percentage of the payroll by 4%, currently, the City pays 5.7% of payroll and with the increase, it would be 9.72%, which would cover all four of the benefits discussed. Mayor Countryman asked what the dollar amount of the increase would be for this year. Mr. Tramm said it would be approximately \$85,000 for January 1, 2021, through the remainder of the fiscal year if no changes are made, if they add the presented benefits it would add approximately \$50,000.

Julie Davis asked how this differs from a 401K plan. Mr. Davidson said TMRS is a pension benefit that when a person retires from the City they are guaranteed a lifetime annuity. Mr. Davidson said a 401K plan would only provide a set dollar amount, where that money stays invested, and then when someone retires whatever that pool of money is, is what they have for retirement. Mr. Davidson said TMRS does the investing on their end, instead of leaving it up to individuals, and then when someone retires that amount is then annuitized and that is the amount the person is guaranteed for a lifetime. Mr. Davidson said a person is guaranteed a lifetime benefit versus guaranteed the amount of money they have when they leave employment. Mr. Davidson said the employees pay into TMRS 7% of their salary and they earn interest on their funds, and if they qualify by having 20 years of service or have five years of service at age 60 they can then draw a lifetime benefit that includes their money and the City's matching funds, and if updated service credits were added that would be an additional benefit. Mr. Davidson said that bucket of money is then annuitized and that is what they are paid each month, based on their amount of money and their life expectancy. Mr. Davidson said a 401K plan only guarantees the balance of the money that is in the account at the time they retire.

Julie Davis asked Police Chief Solomon if employee turnover is the biggest concern for the Police Department, is this the biggest holder for people to stay on board and asked him what are the complaints or problems that he has heard. Chief Solomon said the biggest problem is the City's insurance package because they have officers that cannot afford to put their whole family on their insurance. Chief Solomon said TMRS is one of the other items when you are hiring people that are asked about. Chief Solomon said there are 457 plans out there that are supplements, like a 401K plan, but their main problem is insurance when they are trying to get an officer they want to know about TMRS and what the City

benefits are with TMRS, but at some point, they will have to discuss insurance as well. Julie Davis said if the City is throwing \$50,000 at a solution to solve employee retention, then why are we not looking at increasing health care benefits versus increasing retirement if the retirement package is currently okay. Chief Solomon said it was just according to which benefit they bring first, and on this one, it is the one that they have been working on first. Chief Solomon said this is a major concern, but when you ask what their biggest concern is, their biggest concern is insurance because he is listening to his officers who are saying they cannot afford to put their family on the insurance. Chief Solomon said at some point they need to deal with both.

Mr. Tramm said as the Chief stated they do need to deal with both benefits, and this is just the first of those to come forward. Mr. Tramm said as he pointed out earlier, the reason for the timing of this one is if they are to make any changes they must be brought into effect by December 31, 2020, to take effect next year. Mr. Tramm said he was looking at other options related to health insurance, but he can also advise it is likely to be more costly than the retirement item and will probably take a little longer to put together. Mr. Tramm said he has looked at some basic information on what another city has done, but he is thinking in the next couple of months that will be an item that will come forward as well.

Mayor Countryman asked Mr. Tramm of the four benefits, what would be the least financial impact to the City but boost their portfolio. Mr. Tramm said restricted prior service credits have no cost implication to the City, the supplemental death benefit has a very small implication to the City at ¼ of one percent. Mr. Tramm said the updated service credits and cost of living adjustments are where they get more costly to the City. Mr. Davidson said the updated service credits must be included if you want the cost-of-living annuity provision. Mr. Davidson said the restricted prior service credit has no immediate cost to the City, it is a time credit, the supplemental death benefit is \$.15%, but the ones that cost more are the ones that increase the monthly benefit for the employee and where you see the increased cost.

Kevin Lacy said they need to tackle both benefits and asked why they would not want to go ahead and increase the employee benefits today. Mayor Countryman said she thought they were all in agreement there is something that needs to be done, it is just what they want to include. Mr. Davidson said the only item that requires another item to be adopted

is the cost-of-living annuity, which requires the updated service credits, the other items can be adopted individually.

Julie Davis asked if Mr. Tramm was concerned in the future about the affordability of better health choices because as he stated that would be much more expensive. Mr. Tramm said that almost anything related to healthcare expenses is pricey and said he has only just started looking at that information, so he knows less about it than the retirement. Mr. Tramm said he looked at the retirement first because of the timeframe involved in changing it. Mr. Tramm said there is a city that uses a higher deductible policy and with the month they save by having a higher deductible they make a cash payment to their staff that can be used to pay for some of the family coverage or put into an HSA account. Mr. Tramm said he is just starting on looking at the information. Julie Davis said if they are talking about keeping employees are we putting the cart before the horse, because how many people do we have retiring right now, our goal right now is retention. Julie Davis said health care is a big issue for her so she would want to make sure her family had insurance. Mayor Countryman said she thought the insurance vote is done for the year because they have already had to select the insurance for the year and then next year they can be good stewards with the insurance unless there is something they can bring in additionally sometime next year without having to wait until open enrollment. Mr. Tramm said that was correct they have their policy set for the year for health insurance, but he still wants to get a running start at looking at other options.

Kevin Lacy moved to approve the Ordinance as presented. T.J. Wilkerson seconded the motion.

<u>Discussion:</u> Julie Davis said she would be opposed to items three and four and felt they should move with items one and two. Tom Cronin asked if the motion was items 1, 2 3, and 4. Kevin Lacy said yes, like the Mayor and Mr. Tramm said health insurance has been set for the year. Kevin Lacy said they need to do both items, and if they can knock out this one now, and get the next one next year and work toward a better solution for health care. Kevin Lacy said he agreed with what the Mayor said.

The motion carried with 4-Ayes and 1-Nay by Julie Davis. (4-1)

9. Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of the following Ordinance:

AN ORDINANCE BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS, ADOPTING A COMPREHENSIVE PLAN FOR THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS; REPEALING ALL OTHER CONFLICTING ORDINANCE PROVISIONS; PROVIDING A SEVERABILITY CLAUSE; PROVIDING FOR A TEXAS OPEN MEETINGS ACT CLAUSE; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

Mr. Tramm advised this Ordinance will formalize the approval of the Comprehensive Land Use Plan that was approved at the November 10, 2020 meeting.

T.J. Wilkerson asked about the section repealing all other conflicting ordinance provisions. Mr. Tramm said the City did have a previous comprehensive plan and something like that indicates there is a previous conflict and it is repealed and replaced by a current one. Mr. Tramm said he believed in 1994 they adopted the previously adopted comprehensive plan and so that would ensure that everyone understands the Plan adopted in 2020 as the Comprehensive Plan, and the 1994 Plan was no longer in effect. Mr. Tramm said that language is typical in other ordinances.

Tom Cronin said in the past T.J. Wilkerson had some issues with some of the components of the Plan and asked if he was satisfied with what he had concerns about before. T.J. Wilkerson said no, stating he was still in the no section at this time. Mr. Tramm said even if City Council would not adopt the Ordinance, the Comprehensive Plan was still adopted at the last meeting, so this is just putting it in the form of an Ordinance.

Julie Davis moved to adopt the Ordinance. Carol Langley seconded the motion, the motion carried with 4-Ayes and 1-Nay by T.J. Wilkerson. (4-1)

10. <u>Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of the following Resolution:</u>

<u>RESOLUTION AMENDING THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY POLICIES & PROCEDURES MANUAL, SECTION 3.04 CALL-OUT PAY AND SECTION 3.07 - LONGEVITY PAY.</u>

Mr. Tramm said staff is recommending changing the required four-hour call-out pay section to be two hours instead of the four hours required, the same as the Police Department policy. Mr. Tramm advised the longevity pay policy requires a one-year

waiting period for non-uniformed employees and this would eliminate the waiting period so both uniformed and non-uniformed employees are equal across the board. Mayor Countryman said she liked that idea and asked if that was typical. Mr. Tramm said he did not know if it was typical but thought it was certainly fair to treat all employees the same. Mr. Petrov, City Attorney said he thought it was typical. Chief Solomon said a two -hour callout is the normal call out that he is used to using. Kevin Lacy asked if that included travel time to and from work. Chief Solomon said as soon as you call that officer in their time starts.

Kevin Lacy moved to adopt the Resolution amending the City of Montgomery Policies & Procedures Manual, Section 3.04 Call-Out Pay, and Section 3.07 – Longevity Pay. Tom Cronin seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

11. Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of the following Ordinance:

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY,

TEXAS, AMENDING ITS MUNICIPAL BUDGET FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 20192020, BUDGET AMENDMENT NO. 2; PROVIDING A REPEALING CLAUSE AND A

TEXAS OPEN MEETINGS ACT CLAUSE; AND PROVIDING AN IMMEDIATE

EFFECTIVE DATE.

Mr. Tramm said after the last Audit, one of the Audit notes was related to a couple of items that could have been addressed by an ordinance amending the budget at the end of the fiscal year, which City Council discussed is the action they want to take for this year. Mr. Tramm said City staff reviewed the final budget at the close of the year and discussed it with the Auditor, who has reviewed the items. Mr. Tramm said there are several categories in the capital project and court security fund that had the fund out of balance so Mr. Lasky has recommended the changes so they will meet the standards, as necessary. Mr. Tramm said the hotel occupancy tax fund and the court security fund were not properly laid out at the time of the budget, which was due to staff transitioning when that budget was set.

Mr. Tramm said the issue related to the capital projects fund is these are projects that ended up being moved from the fiscal year that ended September 30, 2019, into what is now the current fiscal year. Mr. Tramm said this will be a balancing transaction.

Julie Davis moved to adopt the Ordinance amending the budget as presented. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

12. <u>Consideration and possible action regarding reappointment of Municipal Court Judge</u>

Robert Rosenquist and Associate Municipal Court Judge Gary Scott.

Mr. Tramm advised the City's Code of Ordinances has these terms running with the term of the Mayor. Mr. Tramm advised Mr. Rosenquist currently serves as the Municipal Court Judge and Mr. Scott as the Associate Municipal Court Judge. Mr. Tramm said the recommendation is to reappoint each of them to those positions.

Mayor Countryman said she had talked to Judge Wayne Mack and he was interested in the position. Mr. Tramm said he would be happy to investigate that stating they had some initial staff-level discussion some time ago, and he would be happy to pick that up and see if they can come to a potential solution with Judge Mack's office and he would be happy to bring that back to City Council and move in that direction.

Kevin Lacy asked if they were going to table action on this item for now. Mayor Countryman said they could direct staff to get more information. Mr. Tramm said they are probably looking at an Interlocal Agreement or Contractual Agreement that could take several months to arrange. Mr. Tramm asked the City Attorney if there was a problem to make the appointment and then if they could agree with Judge Mack, they could replace these appointments. Mr. Petrov said the problem is once you make an appointment it is good for the term the Judge serves so you cannot make a change mid-stream. Mr. Tramm said if this item were tabled for some time for them to have those conversations can Mr. Rosenquist continue to serve as Municipal Judge while they work something out for a potential replacement or is there a way they could create a temporary extension. Mr. Petrov said he thought they had a short amount of time and it may after a period automatically consider the appointment remade, but he would check into that. Mr. Petrov said there might be a short amount of time where the Judge would continue to serve as a holdover until replaced.

Mr. Tramm said one of the things he was going to be bringing up in his report is they need to have a special meeting this month and asked if there was a problem tabling this item until the Special Council Meeting. Mr. Tramm said the reason for the Special Meeting

was going to be to address two specific construction related projects and said they could potentially add this item to that agenda. Mr. Petrov said he did not think that would be a problem to add it to the agenda. Mayor Countryman agreed to put that item on the agenda of the Special Meeting.

Kevin Lacy moved to table this item for an upcoming Special City Council Meeting once they have more information. Tom Cronin seconded the motion.

<u>Discussion:</u> Julie Davis advised she had a conflict of interest on this matter so she would need to abstain from voting.

The motion carried with 4-Ayes and 1-Abstention by Julie Davis.

# 13. Consideration and possible action regarding Board Appointments:

# a) Planning and Zoning Commission Members

Mr. Tramm advised the City received one application for the vacant position on the Planning and Zoning Commission created when Carol Langley was elected to City Council.

Julie Davis moved to accept Allyson Clark for the vacant Planning and Zoning Commission position. Carol Langley seconded the motion. The motion carried with the following votes:

Carol Langley – Aye Tom Cronin - Nay
Julie Davis – Aye Kevin Lacy - Nay

T.J. Wilkerson - Aye

#### b) Montgomery EDC Board Members

Mayor Countryman advised City Council they are going to be appointing three (3) members that are non-governing body and one member from the governing body. Mayor Countryman said they can also appoint more than one member from City Council.

Tom Cronin moved to appoint Carol Langley as a member of the governing body. Julie Davis seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

Kevin Lacy moved to appoint Ryan Londeen, Bill Clevenger, and Christopher Dooley to the positions on MEDC. Tom Cronin seconded the motion.

<u>Discussion:</u> Julie Davis said she would like to see continuity for MEDC because they have had a whole change on MEDC, and they are losing half of the members. Julie Davis said she would suggest they take either Amy Brown or Rebecca Huss and put one or both back on just because they are going to provide clear continuity from where they have been to where they are going to without a whole lot of lag or effect on the City as a whole.

Mayor Countryman said she apologized, stating Rebecca Huss had asked to speak on this item and asked Rebecca Huss to go ahead and speak at this time.

Rebecca Huss stated that she has served on MEDC for six and a half years, on City Council, on the Planning and Zoning Commission for one year, and on the Board of Adjustments for about seven and a half years. Rebecca Huss said last year she donated hundreds of hours toward the City's Facebook page, she volunteered significant time and participated in the organization of various events including the 2019 and 2020 Christmas Parade, the 2020 Light up the Park, and the 2019 Texas Flag Celebration. Rebecca Huss said on a personal note, it has been a long-term goal of hers to collaboratively find a solution for the downtown improvements that will hopefully achieve several goals. The first being the infrastructure improvements and expansions that we need. The aesthetic improvements they need to attract visitors and businesses to our downtown. Rebecca Huss said there is also the transportation improvements, which they need as the City grows and to find a solution with TxDOT, and as they learned three or four years ago, TxDOT is coming whether they like it or not and they need to find a solution that works and to have a proactive plan. Rebecca Huss said the City is at an exciting point, last month the City signed a contract with a design firm that is an important step toward achieving these goals, and she would like to be a part of working with MEDC, the City, residents, and downtown business owners to continue making the City a bigger and better place. Rebecca Huss said she felt she could be a part of that process.

Mayor Countryman said they are losing Julie Hutchinson who is the Treasurer and Rebecca Huss is quite hot on a calculator. Rebecca Huss said she might be a bit of a numbers nerd, which is one of her secret pleasures.

T.J. Wilkerson asked how many they were losing on the MEDC Board. Julie Davis advised they were losing four members. Rebecca Huss stated she lost her position because she was a governing body appointment, and three of the members, Amy Brown, Julie Hutchinson, and Bob Kerr terms are up and Julie Hutchinson and Bob Kerr are not seeking reappointment, but Amy Brown is seeking reappointment.

Mayor Countryman said Bill Clevenger wanted to speak too, so she wanted to allow him to speak.

Mr. Clevenger said they got to hear from three community members with the letters read by the Mayor at the beginning of the meeting. Mr. Clevenger said he wanted to provide some clarity to the issues which they felt not to provide in person. Mr. Clevenger said as far as the tax lien, yes he has an IRS tax lien, which he found funny that Ms. Kambra Drummond thinks it is property tax in Montgomery County, and Mrs. Skinner believes it is an IRS tax lien. Mr. Clevenger said it is an IRS lien and has nothing to do with Montgomery the City or Montgomery the County or the State of Texas. Mr. Clevenger said the amount is not close to being \$60,000, which is false information. Mr. Clevenger said they make a \$1,100 per month payment, on time every time, on the 8th of each month drafted by the IRS, because they made too much money in 2015 and 2016. Mr. Clevenger said if he had not made one payment since then he would not have been able to purchase any of the property that he has in town, which he is very proud that he is now a commercial property owner in the City of Montgomery.

Mr. Clevenger said as far as the trailer, Texas Twist and Shakes, he has been nothing but upfront and open every step of the way, working with Dave McCorquodale and Richard Tramm, City Council members and other City

business members. Mr. Clevenger said he believed last week's meeting with the Planning and Zoning Commission, most of the members liked the artwork and thought it was a great addition to the downtown area.

Mr. Clevenger said regarding the trademark and personal agenda, he put that in writing, and he will not speak much on that because he did exactly what he said he was going to do in writing, which the City has copies of.

Mr. Clevenger said regarding him buying new vehicles and other things if everybody cannot see that this is nothing short of personal slander to him and his family, you can review the letters when they hit public record tomorrow, which he will obtain a copy of tomorrow.

Mr. Clevenger said he felt he would be a good candidate and member of the MEDC Board, he is almost an eight-year resident of the City of Montgomery, a proud business owner and he services several businesses in the City of Montgomery. Mr. Clevenger said he meets with the business community on a daily and weekly basis. Mr. Clevenger said as an FYI to City Council and any of the current MEDC Board, most of the businesses do not know what the MEDC stands for or what they are supposed to be doing for our community. Mr. Clevenger said he thought that was kind of shocking that new business owners and business owners with tenure do not know MEDC is out there, and it is a very positive organization. Mr. Clevenger said he believed working hand in hand with the business leaders, members, and the community along with the residents, he wants nothing more than the greater good of the town and the community and to bring a sense of unity once again to the community.

Tom Cronin said it was so sad and despicable that after the election when we should be trying to go forward that there is a small group of people that want to control the City and want to destroy somebody's reputation, and they know who they are. Tom Cronin said he feels the City should move forward, we are a small City, a great City, and rather than go through the proper protocol and talk to your City Council or Mayor, that is how you do it, you do not just write these nasty letters and present them in City Council unless you have good facts. Tom Cronin said it is up to City Council who you want to serve on MEDC. Tom Cronin said

he is sure the new City Council members have already got their marching orders and been told who they are going to support, and that is how it works, but it is so sad that the people who wrote those letters must bring out the long knives and destroy a person's reputation. Tom Cronin said there are mitigating circumstances he assumes but they all just jump to conclusions. Tom Cronin said he is disappointed people have to resort to hate-filled epistles in a Council Meeting that should be a business meeting. Tom Cronin said he represents all the citizens of Montgomery, not just a small group, and he thinks it is time for a change in MEDC, which Julie alluded to, yet she wants to bring in the old blood. Tom Cronin said Rebecca Huss has done a remarkable job, but he thinks they need to make a change, there are too many pet projects that he has not seen that benefit the rest of the businesses in the City of Montgomery. Tom Cronin said they spent \$14,000 for walkie-talkies for festivals, but they do not know when the next festival is going to be. Tom Cronin said they set up all these festivals, but they keep getting canceled because of COVID. Tom Cronin said he hopes the people that are given the ability to decide if they are not happy with one of these to add another one. Tom Cronin said the motion that Kevin Lacy made was three individuals, but he is hoping they can get rid of this hatred for certain individuals in this City and go on.

Mayor Countryman said she had to read a letter about herself from Tom Cronin and his spouse, so she is glad to see he has turned over a new leaf. Mayor Countryman said having experience as well as new blood is important. Mayor Countryman said she thought it was offensive for Tom Cronin to say the new City Council members have their marching orders and do not think they can think for themselves, which is unfortunate. Mayor Countryman said she did not have a vote in the matter unless there is a tie, but with what is going on, they need some folks on the Board that understand what is going on and how to get that accomplished with that history instead of all new blood.

Kevin Lacy stated the good thing about MEDC is the roles for operating are pretty set and there is not a lot of leeway. Kevin Lacy said he was all for the existing people, stating Amy and Becky had done a fantastic job, but at the same time he is embarrassed that they had to listen to the comments at the beginning of the meeting which he considers to be trash. Kevin Lacy said Mr. Clevenger was verbally

attacked by the husband of one of the people this morning, stating it is the same group of people that were hoping the election was a landslide and it was not a landslide. Kevin Lacy said he would like to see the few members on MEDC that are still there to continue and then he would like to see his three candidates, who

are completely qualified, become members of MEDC.

Mayor Countryman said she was glad that Kevin Lacy had turned over a new leaf as well since he was one of the authors of the fake Facebook profile about her and said she saw a lot of his comments behind and in front of the scenes and an envelope was in her mailbox last week. Mayor Countryman commented on all the nice words that he and Mr. Clevenger called her. Bill Clevenger stated that he never once stooped to the level that she took during the campaign.

T.J. Wilkerson stated as Mayor Pro-Tem he called for a Point of Order. Mayor Countryman said point taken and said to move forward. T.J. Wilkerson said that Kevin Lacy had presented three candidates and he had three other candidates, Bill Clevenger, Rebecca Huss, and Jeff Angelo. T.J. Wilkerson said the motion has been made and seconded so they need to move on. Julie Davis said the motion was never seconded. Mayor Countryman asked how they do this if there are three different groups, do they take them individually.

City Secretary, Susan Hensley advised there was a motion by Kevin Lacy and a second to the motion by Tom Cronin. Mr. Tramm stated from a procedural standpoint he thought City Council needed to act on the motion on the floor, if the motion fails then you can move forward from there and proceed.

The Mayor called for a vote on the motion to appoint Ryan Londeen, Bill Clevenger, and Christopher Dooley to the positions on MEDC. The motion failed with the following vote:

Kevin Lacy - Aye

Julie Davis – Nay

Tom Cronin - Aye

Carol Langley - Nay

T.J. Wilkerson - Nay

Mayor Countryman asked if City Council wanted to vote on the appointments one at a time. City Council concurred that would be the best. Mr. Petrov stated they should make a motion for one candidate at a time.

Julie Davis moved to accept Ryan Londeen for the MEDC Board. Tom Cronin seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

Tom Cronin moved to accept Christopher Dooley for the open position on the MEDC Board. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion. The motion failed with the following vote:

Tom Cronin – Aye

Julie Davis - Nay

Kevin Lacy – Aye

Carol Langley - Nay

T.J. Wilkerson – Nay

Julie Davis moved to accept Jeff Angelo for the open position on the MEDC Board. Tom Cronin seconded the motion. The motion carried with the following votes:

Tom Cronin – Aye

T.J. Wilkerson - Nay

Julie Davis – Aye

Kevin Lacy - Nay

Carol Langley - Aye

Julie Davis moved to accept Amy Brown for the open position on the MEDC Board. Carol Langley seconded the motion. The motion failed with the following votes:

Tom Cronin – Nay

Julie Davis – Aye

T.J. Wilkerson – Nay

Carol Langley - Aye

Kevin Lacy - Nay

T.J. Wilkerson moved to accept Rebecca Huss for the open position on the MEDC Board. Julie Davis seconded the motion. The motion carried with the following votes:

Julie Davis – Aye

Kevin Lacy - Nay

Carol Langley – Aye Tom Cronin – Nay

T.J. Wilkerson -Aye

# 14. <u>Consideration and possible action on Department Reports.</u>

#### A. City Administrator's Report

# Park Board Update

Mr. Tramm said they are noticing the County's Health Department is recording increases in COVID-19 locally and they are continuing to keep their measures in place at City Hall to continue working as safely as possible.

Mr. Tramm said Light Up the Park was held on Saturday, December 5<sup>th</sup>, and was very successful. Mr. Tramm said Chick-Fil-A provided over 300 cookies at no cost to the City and thanked Chick-Fil-A for their generous donation. Mr. Tramm estimated there were over 500, possibly 600 people in attendance.

Mr. Tramm said the City's Christmas Parade will be held Saturday, December 12<sup>th</sup> and they have taken necessary measures to provide as safe an environment as possible regarding the COVID-19 situation.

Mr. Tramm stated all four of the Home Grant homes have been completed and the people have moved in. Mr. Tramm said three of the four homes have been fully closed out with Grant Works and the State. Mr. Tramm said the remaining home is pending completion as they are waiting on information and checks from the State.

Mr. Tramm said an email will be sent out tomorrow regarding dates people will be available for a Special Meeting regarding the GLO Drainage Project and Water Plant No. 3 Construction Project. Mr. Tramm said his suggestion is December 22, 2020, the date they would normally have the next Council meeting but is typically a canceled meeting due to the holiday.

Mr. Tramm said he attached his Development Report. Mr. Tramm said both commercial and residential developments continue to move forward in the City. Mr. Tramm said one item he gets asked the most questions about is when Chipotle will be opening. Mr. Tramm said they have not been given an opening date from Chipotle, but they have completed all the necessary City inspections and have

been issued their Certificate of Occupancy as of yesterday so, from the City's perspective, they are clear to open as soon as they get all the other requirements in place.

Mr. Tramm said regarding the update concerning the City's Parks Steering Committee, he has included a basic write-up of how he anticipates the Committee to work. Mr. Tramm said this was something discussed right before the pandemic.

Mayor Countryman asked how people would apply for the Committee as she knows of several interested people. Mr. Tramm said it will not be quite as formal a creation as Planning & Zoning or the MEDC, but he is looking at more on the same level as the Technical Operations Review Committee (TORC) that has worked with the City in the past to provide advice.

Mr. Tramm said it will be a group of people he will appoint, and their main purpose will be to provide independent advice to the City through the Public Works Director who also serves as the Parks Director and is responsible for park operations, maintenance, and improvements. Mr. Tramm said they can function as a conduit within the Community for interaction between the parks and the City and be in touch with City residents who they may meet daily and communicate the observations of those people's perceived needs back to the Public Works Director and ultimately to him as the City Administrator. Mr. Tramm said he sees the requirements to serve on the Committee to include being a City resident or a non-resident with significant park involvement. Mr. Tramm said members cannot be a City employee or City official so they can give independent advice. Mr. Tramm said the reason he would be willing to consider a non-resident with park involvement is they have special groups such as the Rotary Club who have significant involvement with the City parks such as Memory Park, or the Lions Club and there may be other groups that may from time to time be heavily involved with the City that could involve a park and that is why he thinks there should be some room for someone that might be a non-resident but might be the right person to appoint.

Mr. Tramm said he is wanting to appoint a committee size of five persons and the appointees should be representative of various communities within the City and be familiar with the parks. Mr. Tramm said the City's Public Works Director

would serve as the Chair of the Committee and he would want the Committee to meet at least quarterly or more often if necessary if called by the Committee Chair.

Mr. Tramm said recommendations made by the Committee should be considered by the Public Works Director and City Administrator for planning and implementation purposes as appropriate. Mr. Tramm said one of the key points where they can come in handy is when they are looking at what items should be added to the parks and what should be budgeted for the parks.

Mr. Tramm said they recently did some work on the basketball goal at Homecoming Park and if they were to consider a full-size basketball court at a park at some point, the Committee would be involved should they include that and where would it be most effective to include it.

Mr. Tramm said he wanted to get the general concurrence of Council and if he gets that, he will move forward. Mr. Tramm said for people interested in serving please send in those names. Mayor Countryman said this is good and she is glad to see this Committee forming.

Julie Davis moved to accept the Agenda item as written. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

# B. Public Works Report

Mayor Countryman said she wanted to give a shout-out to Public Works Director Mike Muckleroy and Maintenance Technician Jack Brown and all the guys there on Saturday as they had heavy trash day and then they rolled right into Light Up the Park and it was outstanding. Mayor Countryman said they estimated around 600 people and just a few years ago it was twelve. Mayor Countryman said they had 47 light poles and 45 were decorated which is contributed to the outstanding work from both Ms. Rebecca Huss and the City for promoting it. Mayor Countryman again thanked Mr. Muckleroy and his team.

Mr. Muckleroy said they set the historical marker at the Addison-Gandy house for the dedication ceremony. Mr. Muckleroy said regarding the parks they installed four Texas Flag benches at Cedar Brake Park, set the "Yield to Pedestrian" signs at Memory Park, and the Fernland docents reported 855 visitors and provided 60 tours for the month. Mr. Muckleroy said they replaced all the Distrix beacons throughout the City and most City employees attended the CPR/AED training at the Montgomery Fire Department.

Tom Cronin asked if Mr. Muckleroy had a schedule for what the department anticipates doing next year for street repairs. Mr. Muckleroy said they have a list, not necessarily a schedule for streets. Mr. Muckleroy said they kept the budget for streets very conservative when they created the budget this year, a total of \$90,000 for streets, sidewalks, and everything with the hope to come back to Council in the second quarter if sales tax numbers are better to ask for more money. Mr. Muckleroy said essentially the list is going to be continuing from where they left off last year as they had to put a hold on the list Council authorized the County to repair, so they are going to continue with that list and add the next one on the list of importance which is Buffalo Springs Drive between SH 1097 and SH 105. Mr. Muckleroy said they do have a plan but in discussions with Mr. Tramm concerning the timing of it, he thinks they will evaluate numbers for at least another month, with a plan of coming back to Council for an amendment on that to get those projects started.

Julie Davis asked if anywhere in that plan do they foresee adding parking spaces to the east side of Cedar Brake Park. Mr. Muckleroy said next on their list they have included expanding the north side parking and the second part of the list will include expanding the east side of the park for parking and this all depends on what the sales tax numbers will be this year. Mr. Muckleroy said the worst case is if it does not allow them to do it this year, it is already on the list for the following year. Julie Davis said it was tough at the Light Up the Park event to even maneuver. Julie Davis said it was a great event though and she commended Public Works for doing a great job. Mr. Muckleroy said they expanded several parking spots and added a completely new parking lot at Cedar Brake Park. Mr. Muckleroy said parking over there is a hot spot even on normal summer days.

Julie Davis asked if the City has considered partnering with Mr. Cheatham and stated recently he put up signs on his lot that said anyone who is not associated with his business will be towed. Julie Davis asked if anyone has approached Mr.

Cheatham to partner with him and utilize his spots for events like Light Up the Park. Mr. Muckleroy said the subject has been discussed. Mr. Muckleroy said they obtained permission last year for the National Night Out event from the businesses inside the complex to use the parking, but Mr. Cheatham came out and told people not to park there. Mr. Muckleroy said they have not discussed a partnership and it is something they could bring up and see if Mr. Cheatham would be open to it.

T.J. Wilkerson said a lot of people have mentioned they like the ten (10) Texas flags flying at Cedar Brake Park. Mr. Muckleroy said they cannot take credit for that as Mrs. Cheryl Fox is the person who along with the Civic Club/Garden Club takes care of the flags. Mayor Countryman said Mrs. Fox wants to display the flags for every Texas holiday and every United States holiday and commented it was a great idea.

T.J. Wilkerson said he saw the Public Works crew on Baja Road and asked if there was a lot of debris going into that ditch. Mr. Muckleroy said there are a lot of leaves collecting in the ditch because of the elevation of the ditch so they are going to have to periodically clean it out. Mr. Muckleroy said once it was cleared out, the water flowed out quickly.

#### C. Police Department Report

Police Chief Anthony Solomon stated he wanted to highlight two items from the report that are a concern.

Chief Solomon said the number of accidents and the amount of DWI's happening in that time frame should not be happening and so they are going to investigate as to what those accidents were. Chief Solomon said like most accidents, it will more than likely be the drivers just not paying attention.

Chief Solomon said they did the Click it or Ticket which started November 16, 2020, through November 29, 2020. Chief Solomon said his officers did an extraordinary job and they had 452 contacts, 12 arrests and five of those were felony arrests, and seven were misdemeanors including things from narcotics to harboring a runaway and recovery of a runaway. Chief Solomon said the Click it

or Ticket money is grant money they normally receive from the State of Texas to police the City where they see areas they might be needing more police and more incentives. Police Chief Solomon said the money will also be used for participation in the DWI safety program. Police Chief Solomon said in November, five of the arrests were DWI's and that is too many. Mayor Countryman asked if those were residents or were those people just passing through. Chief Solomon said most of them are passing through and are not the residents of the City of Montgomery.

Chief Solomon said they started a new questionnaire online today and will be putting it on Facebook which asks how people feel about the performance of the Police Department. Chief Solomon said they would like to know things about their strengths and weaknesses, and it gives them a chance to put priorities on what they need to do. Chief Solomon said there are also other things online where people can report traffic and crime and wants the citizens to know they can always get in touch with them.

Chief Solomon said the Christmas Parade is coming up this weekend and they are fully staffed for the event.

Julie Davis asked if they have 462 traffic stops within the City limits and she has noticed today and earlier in the month there has been an increased presence from DPS, are the City's numbers spurring on them to be inside the City limits. Chief Solomon said all the 462 contacts doing the Click it or Ticket came from their officers, 168 were citations, and another 284 were contacts where they were given a warning, but none of those are from DPS.

T.J. Wilkerson said there is not a stop sign on the street between Chick-Fil-A and Chipotle and asked if there should be. Chief Solomon said they are talking to TxDOT about that and they are trying to get a red light put in a bit further down because if you put one right there with all the other red lights and you have another one there at Lonestar Parkway it would be too much stoppage there. Chief Solomon said if the red light were installed farther down it would control the area better. Chief Solomon said that is an area where there have been at least four accidents. T.J. Wilkerson said people leaving from Chick-Fil-A just drive straight

through because there is no stop sign there. Chief Solomon said it is the same scenario for people driving out of Kroger's driveway and it is very dangerous. Mr. Tramm said he believes the street between Chick-Fil-A and Chipotle is a private road the developer maintains. Chief Solomon said that is one of the things when they start these projects they need to put in the developer's contract to install some type of caution lights. Julie Davis said if a \$100 stop sign solves a wreck then she would write a check for it. Julie Davis asked how they can put a stop sign up there so that common sense applies when it does not. Mr. Tramm said he does not know if the City has the legal standing to put a stop sign there but certainly it is something they can talk to the property owner about. Chief Solomon said it does make it confusing when trying to merge back onto SH 105.

Mayor Countryman said when there is a lot of development there has been a lot of wide-open space and that intersection is terrible. Mayor Countryman asked how they can make sure developers make that closer to the light or further down and not how it is currently routed coming out of Chick-Fil-A and Kroger and asked if there is a way to mitigate that. Mr. Chris Roznovsky, City Engineer said those driveways are controlled by TxDOT since it goes onto SH 105. Mr. Roznovsky said they do not have a lot of control over that since it is TxDOT that provides the permits for those driveways. Mr. Roznovsky said he thinks one thing that is going to help is that as the development moves forward it is going to continue out to Buffalo Springs and if they can get a light there at Buffalo Springs as there is a lot of traffic coming from the north and then through town, they can cut through the back of the development to get to a light there and then also behind CVS. Chief Solomon said that is what they are looking at, a light at Buffalo Springs, and they have talked with TxDOT about that, Mr. Tramm said Chief Solomon has been engaging TxDOT for a while on that and it is going to be a long process, but he has been on top of working with TxDOT and it has been on their radar now for quite a while.

Julie Davis asked if there is a plan for the City to finish out the road that comes beside Kroger to finish it through to Buffalo Springs so if people were coming out of Kroger and wanted to head west is there a way to mitigate traffic where they do not have to get back on SH 105. Mr. Roznovsky said that road behind the Blue

Wave Carwash is also a developer street and is something they can request to connect that driveway all the way through.

Mr. Roznovsky said when the Montgomery Shoppes property was going forward one of the items discussed at the time was having them put up funds to do the traffic study and expedite the traffic light at that corner. Mr. Roznovsky said they will continue to look for opportunities like that when developers come in.

# D. Court Department Report

Mrs. Kimberly Duckett, Court Administrator said for October 2020 they had 121 citations and they collected \$25,084.90. Mrs. Duckett said the Court is still functioning as normal.

Julie Davis asked Chief Solomon how he thinks the drastic decrease in police revenue for 2020 will affect 2021 and beyond. Chief Solomon said he thinks they have done well. Chief Solomon said they are just about fully staffed, and they have increased their training for this year's budget. Chief Solomon said he does not think they have a problem. Julie Davis said in 2018 the number was \$506,000 for citations, in 2019 \$406,000, but in 2020 it is \$220,000. Chief Solomon said yes if you are talking about citations absolutely, but not only in citations did that happen. Chief Solomon said they have not been able to put people in the County jail as they would normally do because of COVID-19.

Julie Davis asked what is going to be the biggest effect of losing \$200,000 of that income for next year or two years looking forward. Chief Solomon said most of the things they do with the money from Court has to do with traffic and they are trying to keep those traffic initiatives up, but it will affect them regarding needing more traffic trailers around the City or they can start looking at some of these issues when it comes to accidents and some of the issues could be solved with the money they would have had.

Mrs. Duckett said in February they are going to start the warrant resolution which will have the Collection Agency sending out more warrant letters and gets people active in contacting them trying to make payment arrangements. Mrs. Duckett said things have slowed down but she has seen a few payments increase on some things

warrant related. Mrs. Duckett said they have been trying to work with people more because of the pandemic and to give people extensions and not trying to take anyone to jail and letting them know there is a solution to their outstanding traffic citations. Chief Solomon said he also thinks in the past he does not know how aggressive they have been with their warrants, but their warrant officer is now training full time and with the people they have hired they can now start to send two people out on these warrants, and he does not think they have been that aggressive in the past. Julie Davis asked to confirm what Chief Solomon said about people with a traffic warrant being taken to jail. Chief Solomon said no, once the pandemic is under control the jails will start to open back up and all these things will start to open. Chief Solomon said when those things are open, they are planning to get the revenue back up.

Mayor Countryman said at one point they had a number given to them that was outstanding and they have done a fantastic job dwindling that amount down, but how much money is on the shelf now. Mrs. Duckett said she does not know but she can run a report. Mrs. Duckett said some of those have been due to the purge so a lot of those remain collected because of the travel rate they have had in the Police Department, some of those were relinquished in different ways and some of the people have received time served. Mrs. Duckett said the Warrant Officer goes through the database to check the system for TDC just to make sure no one is incarcerated and trying to figure out all kinds of methods and ways to relinquish things to help everyone out during this pandemic. Mrs. Duckett said she can run a report to see how much money is sitting on the shelf warrant related. Mayor Countryman said she would like to see what the difference is.

#### E. <u>Utility/Development Report</u>

Mr. Tramm said on the first page the chart breaks down where the sources of revenue are as it is not just utility revenue, it is also various permits or other revenue. Mr. Tramm said during the last couple of months they have worked on breaking that down so there is no large miscellaneous type category.

Mr. Tramm said on page two regarding the arrear's category, anything 60 days or older is on a long-term payment plan and in the 120+ there are a couple of accounts with smaller balances that are disconnected accounts they are working on

following up with. Mr. Tramm said these are all on the payment plan and the billing system accounts for the payment plan as well.

Mr. Tramm said with the permits issued you can see there are still some consistent building permits for building, plumbing, mechanical, and electrical which are all primary type permits engaged in new residential and commercial construction.

Mr. Tramm said they had one more water account connected last month which ends up being a lower spread than they normally have. Mr. Tramm said the definite uptick in active water accounts has been seen over the last couple of years. Mr. Tramm said he thinks everyone is familiar with the residential growth in this area and know it is much more likely to increase than decrease unless there is some large economic driver that puts a halt on building in the near future.

Mr. Tramm said for the pumping account for the City accounts and Park accounts they used last month and then the same month last year, October 2020 was much less than October 2019 for the pumping at Memory Park which is their largest user of water. Mr. Tramm said they also had a bit of a drought this fall, and November's numbers are probably going to be fairly high. Julie Davis asked Mr. Tramm if he will be considering the water usage at these specific areas when considering new ideas or changes for the parks going forward in the future with this park team. Mr. Tramm said he will certainly consider if someone has ideas in terms of how to apply irrigation more efficiently or if they are looking at suggesting something more of a water-intensive use, he does not necessarily think that is prohibitive, but those items would need to be considered on a case-by-case basis.

Julie Davis said she knows Mr. Tramm mentioned the possibility of a full basketball court at Homecoming Park and there is no water usage, so is the Park being utilized, or is it just because the houses are so close that the people utilizing them are going home and would they consider putting additional City funds into that park if it is not being utilized according to the water numbers. Mr. Tramm said when he made that example related to the full basketball court he was not being specific that it would necessarily be Homecoming Park, he was just referencing they had done some repairs on the half basketball court that is there,

and he meant to use that more as an example. Mr. Tramm said Homecoming Park is a smaller footprint than Cedar Brake Park and is an entirely different use pattern than Memory Park because Memory Park is not a play park. Mr. Tramm said he does think the park being closer to the residents means fewer people are likely to use the restrooms there because they are already closer to home, but he also knows they do get use of that Park. Mr. Tramm said he also thinks it is true they have fewer people living near that park and the number of people that use the park and are in the vicinity of it is something that the Parks Board and Public Works Director should consider when they look at other items that might be added to or changed at a park. Julie Davis said she feels that concerning Homecoming Park that Lincoln Elementary playground serves as a dual purpose there for people that live in that area. Julie Davis said in consideration, she just wondered if this water usage would come into play when discussing what to do or plan regarding parks. Julie Davis said if they are utilizing more water she would assume it is getting more traffic and they should put more money where they are getting more traffic. Mr. Tramm said these parks are more likely to use water for the most part on irrigation than the restrooms. Mr. Tramm said he is not familiar with the irrigation system at Homecoming Park but does know there is a fountain at Cedar Brake Park that they do not have at Homecoming Park. Mr. Tramm said Memory Park cannot be considered as an example because of the amount of water that is occasionally used to keep the lake level full. Mr. Tramm said Julie Davis's point is on target with regards to wanting to make sure people are using the park before they put in something that is not going to be used.

#### F. Water Report

Mr. Michael Williams, Vice President of Gulf Utility Service said there were five district alerts for October. Mr. Williams said several power outages were causing them to be called out and there was also a high wet well due to a bad flow which they will replace. Mr. Williams said the third was an overload failure due to some debris getting into the sewer line and luckily that was a rental pump that was from a contractor and they were able to get another rental pump. Mr. Williams said the fourth outage was a high level where they had to reset the equipment and monitored it with no further issues. Mr. Williams said the very last alert was a leak

at the wastewater plant that involved a non-potable line that pulled apart and they had to notify a contractor to put it together and make a warranty repair.

Mr. Williams said the wastewater plant flow detail for September through October was 4,934,000 gallons, daily peak flow was September 23, 2020, with 337,000 gallons, and average daily flow was 164,500 gallons with 41% of permitted capacity. Mr. Williams said all samples were in compliance for October in the effluent sampling chart.

Mr. Williams said regarding the water report, they pumped a total of 12,546,000 gallons plus a total of 288,000 gallons and sold a total of 11,645,000 gallons bringing it to a 95% accountability.

Julie Davis said on page four of the report on September 23<sup>rd</sup> she knows it is because of rainfall but they are close to the 90% permit and with the increased growth trend for the City she asked if they have any kind of concerns. Mr. Williams said no it is just due to a rainstorm. Mr. Williams said how they calculate that for the month is they take an average of all the days, so what they report to the State is the 164,000 daily average flow. Mr. Williams said they understand the spikes due to rainfall and infiltration so that will not cause any issues as far as the growth of the City goes.

#### G. Financial Report & Quarterly Investment Report

Mr. Anthony Lasky, Senior Accounting Clerk said the account balances, as of October 31, 2020, there are four months of reserve, but with the sales tax that has come in over time, there are about five and a half months now, because there was a large amount that came in just over \$400,000 and a sales tax for November so now the City is roughly five and a half months for the general fund.

Mr. Lasky said for the MEDC fund on page four, currently, there are now two and a half years of reserve in the account. Mr. Lasky said for the Utility fund as of October 31, 2020, there are currently about 15 months of reserve.

Mr. Lasky said regarding cash flow there were a couple of vehicle purchases that were from the last fiscal year. Mr. Lasky said one was for Public Works just over \$45,000 and one for the Police Department for \$29,000. Mr. Lasky said there were also purchases for computers for \$41,000 and these are all last fiscal year items that came in at the beginning of October.

Mr. Lasky said the two items you will see on the budget is for the Home Program for \$27,000 and \$268,245. Mr. Lasky said they received the money from the Comptroller's office toward the end of November for just over \$301,000 that will show on the next report and on that report you will see the offset for those two expenditures.

Mr. Lasky said the amount they received for October for sales tax was almost \$171,000 and they did receive the \$416,000 total for sales tax and \$312,000 of it is for the general fund, a little over \$104,000 for the MEDC fund which was transferred back in November. Mayor Countryman asked if that was the largest month they ever had. Mr. Lasky said the \$413,000 is the highest he has seen. Mr. Tramm said he has a chart that he has access to that goes back to 2011 and the only month it shows up higher is the month they incorrectly received money from HEB, so it is the highest month probably in the City's history. Mr. Tramm said going back 10 years does not touch what they do today.

Mr. Lasky said the quarterly investment report for the period ending September 30, 2020, is for everyone's review per quarter of all the investments and CD's, along with pledged securities.

#### H. Engineer's Report

Mr. Roznovsky said the Baja Road Water and Drainage Improvements, Phase I & II is still in the Texas Department of Agriculture desk review. Mr. Roznovsky said GrantWorks is following up every few weeks and they are still waiting.

Mr. Roznovsky said they had the preconstruction meeting this morning regarding the Downtown Waterline Project and they are working with the contractors to obtain schedules and get notices out to all the affected residents and businesses along the route to start the communication process with them. Mr. Roznovsky said

the plan is to send them out as a blanket notice to everyone along the route and then as they receive the schedules and times the specific areas will be affected; they will get additional notices.

Mr. Roznovsky said the Water Plant No. 3 Improvements as Mr. Tramm mentioned, they will talk about this project along with the GLO Projects and the Anders Branch Drainage Analysis all at a Special Meeting.

Mr. Roznovsky said the Lift Station No. 1 Replacement Project will be discussed later this evening as well regarding the liquidated damages and discuss how to move forward on closing out that contract.

Mr. Roznovsky said they did receive the first round of plans for Town Creek Crossing, Section 1 which is for the first 100 homes at the corner of Buffalo Springs and Lone Star Parkway. Mr. Roznovsky said they are reviewing those and will have comments out earlier this week.

Mr. Roznovsky said TxDOT is still waiting on materials for the crossing at the creek for the Town Creek Inspection.

Mr. Roznovsky said earlier this evening the Escrow Agreement was approved for the Kammerer Tract Thoroughfare Study as well as the Utility Economic Feasibility Study. Mr. Roznovsky said they had additionally submitted a deposit and agreement with the City to just look at the thoroughfare portion because according to the City's major Thoroughfare Plan there is a thoroughfare that goes through this tract and that drastically impacts their development, and they want to get a head start on it. Mr. Roznovsky said they are working through it to see what they are proposing and how it affects the City and developer's needs.

Mr. Roznovsky said the timeline for Atkins Creek Project by TxDOT has been changed and is now not expected to go to construction until 2026 because they do not have funding slated for it. Mr. Roznovsky said TxDOT has informed them they will keep it on the radar, but at the moment TxDOT will not do any work until additional damage occurs.

Mr. Roznovsky said they are currently working through an access easement issue regarding the right turn lane on SH 105 and FM 149. Mr. Roznovsky they are working on getting it officially released so TxDOT will accept that right away, but it is still scheduled to begin construction next summer.

T.J. Wilkerson asked what type of rock they are going to use at Town Creek Crossing. Mr. Roznovsky said they would be using crushed concrete bollards and he was told as they were digging it out they had a hard time obtaining the materials. Mr. Roznovsky said it is scheduled to be delivered to the yard and once it is they will put it in.

Julie Davis asked regarding the Kammerer Tract are they just looking at thoroughfare or are they looking at run-off, traffic flow, or anything else. Mr. Roznovsky said it is everything and there are two pieces. Mr. Roznovsky said the piece in his report is just the thoroughfare portion because that is what they had deposited money for, but the consent item earlier was for the full Feasibility Study which looks at water/sewer drainage, traffic, taxable revenue, impact fees, and everything that goes along with that. Mr. Roznovsky said this development is outside of the rest and they have concerns. Mr. Roznovsky said questions they have asked are from an access standpoint with 500 homes, where else are they going to go in and out because that tract does connect over to Spring Branch Road, and is that in their long-term plan and also the phasing of it. Mr. Roznovsky said their current land plan is 517 lots of a third or half-acre homes and their projected sales price is between \$450,000-\$500,000 per home so it is a substantial development if the land plan does not change. Mr. Roznovsky said the other thing they will look at is regionalizing facilities as they are going to need a lift station to serve them and how that lift station needs to be located, depth size, etc. and to be able to extend out to existing people in the City along Old Plantersville Road as well as other future potential development to be connected to so they do not end up with a bunch of small lift stations.

Julie Davis said she noticed the pipeline that runs through that property too, that would give them a potential right-of-way access to Old Dobbins-Plantersville so even that could be a contender for another exit. Mr. Roznovsky said correct and their tract goes all the way to Old Dobbins-Plantersville Road as part of it, but

typically pipeline companies do not allow a whole lot within the right-of-way regarding roads, and even getting utilities across them is a process. Mr. Roznovsky said their current land plan is a green space that runs through the middle and they have a couple of streets they cross. Mr. Roznovsky said that is something they are looking at with the thoroughfare alignment portion of it and how to work between the railroad and the pipeline company and the existing roads to get it all to fit. Mr. Roznovsky said what they are proposing is to shift the major thoroughfare along Old Plantersville Road instead of through the middle of their tract and the worry is being able to connect that back to SH 105 and Lone Star Parkway and make it work. Julie Davis asked if they are talking about taking Old Plantersville Road back towards the Montgomery ISD AG Barn. Mr. Roznovsky said essentially new streets, nothing that exists today.

Mayor Countryman asked if they were given funds for Town Creek that is underneath FM 149 close to Martin Luther King Drive near the first bridge and did they clear that out and use those funds. Mr. Roznovsky said no, those are the GLO funds and that is what they will talk about in the Special Meeting.

Julie Davis said she noticed that Mr. Roznovsky has some flood plains in their report, but the plains are stopped at the City limits on the southwest side so have they looked at the flood plains that run through the Kammerer tract with all the water on it. Mr. Roznovsky said they will and check where it is supposed to go. Mr. Roznovsky said there is a divide so everything on that side of the railroad tracks goes the opposite direction than Town Creek, etc. but the flood plain map he is currently looking at, the only true and a FEMA defined flood plain is a very small section on the southern boundary of that tract, but that does not mean it changes their need for a drainage study and how they will handle their drainage.

#### I. Sales Tax Report

Mr. Ryan Fortner, SRI, Inc. said he would present the December Sales Tax Report dated for November. Mr. Tramm stated they did not receive a November report and the October report he emailed him back because there was a confidentiality mention on the part he said was public and he did not hear anything back. Mr. Fortner said yesterday he sent both the public and the private November reports

around 10:45 a.m. Mr. Tramm said he will check his email and make sure it gets out tomorrow.

Mr. Fortner asked how Mr. Tramm would like him to proceed because he only has the most current report with him. Mr. Tramm asked to give him a brief overview and they can reschedule for the next regular Council meeting and go over it in detail. Mr. Fortner said that was not a problem and heard earlier in the meeting that there is another meeting possibly December 22, 2020, that would be more beneficial because they will not receive the December statistics or the allocation information until tomorrow from the State and that is why they are just going through November now. Mr. Fortner said he will review the highlights for November and when Council decides to re-meet again should they meet in December, he will re-present the report and for December they will do a side-by-side comparison. Mr. Fortner apologized for the inconvenience and said he should have followed through as he was not aware they did not have the report. Mr. Fortner said he will fix that going forward.

Mr. Fortner said when they look at the sales tax filers for each month in the City, they like to do a 13-month roll-in comparison and in November of 2019, the City showed 2,229 sales tax filers which were E-commerce and physical on the ground. Mr. Fortner said they have been monitoring the number of those allocations and the sales tax filers with Covid-19. Mr. Fortner said this year in 2020 there were 2,073 sales tax filers which resulted in a 7% decrease, but it did not make a big difference at all. Mr. Fortner said there were fewer sales tax filers, but the City had some significant increases in sales tax receipts.

Mr. Fortner said for the City's calendar year, only through November because they do not have the December information as of yet, the City received \$2,542,582.21 in sales tax receipts. Mr. Fortner said they have been monitoring their twenty-five taxpayers for a 12-month roll-in average and as he mentioned before, they are starting to see more and more E-commerce which is not only indicative of the times but also of the fact that they are moving heavily into a convenience-based society and businesses are reacting to the idea that consumers would very much like to sit at home and make their purchases and do curb-side delivery or delivery made to their home which benefits both E-commerce and the

physical commerce. Mr. Fortner said they will review that when Council has a copy of the report and they can go over all of the E-commerce information.

Mr. Fortner said he reviewed their top twenty-five sales tax filers for November. Mr. Fortner said November was a very high allocation month for the City and thinks they all have a bit of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) from when they received the large overpayment from HEB and so now when they see these large drops of sales tax from the State they all wait with bated breath to make sure the money is property of the City.

Mr. Fortner said he went through and reviewed it and gave a detailed analysis. Mr. Fortner said Kroger for example remitted \$119,000 to the City and all of the grocery stores and all of the clients the City has have done increasingly well. Mr. Fortner said in fact, grocery stores are one of the highest performers now next to Amazon in all of their clients.

Mr. Fortner said in the top twenty-five taxpayers just for November they remitted almost 70 percent of the sales tax allocations, just twenty-five businesses. Mr. Fortner said the ones the City has in the district that are doing well are doing very, very well. Mr. Fortner said the City is seeing high dollars come in from Lowe's Home Improvement Center which is strictly online.

Mr. Fortner said they are reviewing the accounts and making sure the money the City is receiving is not coming in error but this month they did verify everything, and the City is okay. Mr. Fortner said in a few weeks they will go over the side-by-side comparisons for October and November.

Mr. Fortner said they looked at where the dollars are spent as they do every month to determine if it is spent from home or a phone or a cash register. Mr. Fortner said currently in November 105 businesses reported transactions within the City that were physically located there. Mr. Fortner said it could be one transaction or it could be 200 transactions or more. Mr. Fortner said then there were 1,968 E-commerce related businesses that reflected transactions and again, it could be one transaction or more, so currently as of November, 96 percent of the revenue the City received from sales tax allocations is E-commerce based and that is

something they do not ever expect to change. Mr. Fortner said they are rooting for the hard corner retail, but E-commerce is here, and it is going to be a big benefit to the City and mentions this every time he speaks with Council because he has watched this number go from 88 percent and now it is 96 percent.

Mr. Fortner said in November the allocation that he and Mr. Tramm were looking at earlier and confirmed was legitimate was \$416,557.44, which is a 36 percent increase over 2019 and as he mentioned, the City had fewer taxpayers filing sales taxes over 2019, but brought in almost 40 percent more revenue.

Mr. Fortner said there is a mean allocation of \$266,000 the City receives each month which could easily be used as a baseline and expect to exceed that.

Mr. Fortner said they are working with the State to get their opinion regarding 2021, but in looking at the City's month-to-month variance for 2020, the City did very well compared to 2019 and that is in the midst of a pandemic.

Mr. Fortner said the non-quarterly months are going to show lower revenues because you have businesses such as Kroger that remit every three months, but when you look at the City as a whole, there was one month being September that was 62 percent below last year and the only reason was because last year in September when the City received the large deposit from HEB. Mr. Fortner said other than that, the City has only seen a three percent decrease in the sales tax revenues month over month when compared against 2019. Mr. Fortner said during this terrible pandemic, the City has done very with sales tax receipts. Mr. Fortner said he will run a current analysis for E-commerce which will be ready for presentation at the next December meeting.

Mayor Countryman asked Tom Cronin if he has noticed an uptick in his business. Tom Cronin said the business is doing fine and holding their own.

Julie Davis asked if MEDC uses the top 25 sales tax producers for the City and does MEDC consider this as a list to pull in new brick and mortar stores. Julie Davis said for example if Lowe's is on the top of the list what are they doing as a City to draw them to bring a brick and mortar into the City. Mayor Countryman

said to her knowledge MEDC has not done anything but said she thought Mr. Fortner was referring to online so she does not know why they would invest coming here if that was all online business. Mr. Tramm said Lowe's did not even make any significant place on their list until just recently but does think there are ways the City can look to capitalize that permanently. Mr. Tramm said the most important thing in sales tax is the location of the point of sale. Mr. Tramm said when you order to deliver to your home, your home becomes the point of sale and that is why they have so many E-commerce businesses that are paying taxes that Mr. Fortner was referring to.

Julie Davis said she knows why Lowe's is on the list because the price of lumber has doubled and McCoy's has been out of lumber for the last three weekends in a row, so it makes sense that people are now ordering online at Lowe's because it is the next cheapest place since McCoy's is out of stock. Mr. Tramm said McCoy's has quickly worked their way near the top of the list here in the City during the two years they have been opened. Mr. Tramm said if residents are then moving to ordering online and having it delivered from Lowe's that is just more to the City's benefit.

T.J. Wilkerson moved to accept the Departmental Reports as presented. Tom Cronin seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

15. Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of the following Resolution:

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY,

TEXAS AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE ANY AND ALL DOCUMENTS

ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS NECESSARY TO

EFFECTUATE THE PURCHASE OF PROPERTY FROM MONTGOMERY

INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT INCLUDING ANY LOAN DOCUMENTS

RELATED TO SUCH PURCHASE

Mr. Tramm said City Council previously approved several transactions separately including borrowing funds from the MEDC to complete the purchase of land from MISD and also authorize the Mayor to execute all documents to complete each transaction. Mr. Tramm said the purpose of this item is to clearly state all these within the context of a single City resolution which will help them get this through the final title closing. Mr.

Tramm said the attached item was prepared by the City Attorney. Mr. Tramm said the recommendation is to approve the attached resolution to be able to finish getting it through closing.

Julie Davis moved to adopt the Resolution as written. T.J. Wilkerson seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

EXECUTIVE SESSION: The City Council reserves the right to discuss any of the items listed specifically under this heading or for any items listed above in executive closed session as permitted by law including if they meet the qualifications in Sections 551.071(consultation with attorney), 551.072 (deliberation regarding real property),551.073 (deliberation regarding gifts), 551.074 (personnel matters), 551.076 (deliberation regarding security devices), and 551.087 (deliberation regarding economic development negotiations) of Chapter 551 of the Government Code of the State of Texas.

- 16. Adjourn into Closed Executive Session as authorized by the Texas Open Meetings Act, Chapter 551 of the Government Code, in accordance with the authority contained in the following:
  - a) Section 551.071 (consultation with attorney) Liquidated damages for Lift Station No. 1 Contract.

Mayor Countryman adjourned into Closed Executive Session at 8:37 p.m.

Reconvene into Open Session.

Mayor Countryman reconvened into Open Session at 9:11 p.m.

#### **POSSIBLE ACTION FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION:**

17. Consideration and possible action(s), if necessary, on matter(s) deliberated in Closed Executive Session.

No action was taken.

#### **COUNCIL INQUIRY:**

Pursuant to Texas Government Code Sect. 551.042 the Mayor and Council Members may inquire about a subject not specifically listed on this Agenda. Responses are limited to the recitation of existing policy or a statement of specific factual information given in response to the inquiry. Any deliberation or decision shall be limited to a proposal to place on the agenda of a future meeting.

# **ADJOURNMENT**

Tom Cronin moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:11 p.m. Julie Davis seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

Submitted by

Susan Hensley, City Secretary

Date Approved: 01/12/200

Mayor Sara Countryman